## Congress of the United States

**Washington**, **DC** 20510 September 10, 2018

The Honorable Brock Long Administrator Federal Emergency Management Agency 500 C Street S.W. Washington, D.C. 20472

The Honorable Alex Azar II Secretary U.S. Department of Health & Human Services 200 Independence Avenue S.W. Washington, D.C. 20201

Dear Administrator Long and Secretary Azar:

We write to follow up on your response to a June 12, 2018, Congressional letter regarding fatalities in Puerto Rico. In particular, we are requesting information about how the Federal government is ensuring that the people of Puerto Rico are given adequate funding and assistance in light of the devastation caused by Hurricane Maria and amid new reports that the true death toll from the hurricane was almost 50 times higher than previous official estimates.

On February 22, 2018, Puerto Rico Governor Ricardo Rosselló announced that the Government of Puerto Rico would commission the George Washington University's Milken Institute School of Public Health to analyze existing records and death certificates and estimate the excess mortality from the time the storm hit on September 20, 2018, through February 2018.<sup>1</sup>

According to the recently released report, there were an estimated 2,975 deaths that resulted from Hurricane Maria in the six-month time period.<sup>2</sup> This new estimate is 46 times larger than the government's official fatality count, which stood at 64 since December 9, 2017.<sup>3</sup> Following the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health, "Milken Institute SPH Project Will Estimate the Excess Mortality in Puerto Rico Tied to Hurricane Maria," February 22, 2018,

https://publichealth.gwu.edu/content/milken-institute-sph-project-will-estimate-excess-mortality-puerto-rico-tiedhurricane-maria; New York Times, "Puerto Rico's Hurricane Maria Death Toll Could Exceed 4,000, New Study Estimates," Sheri Fink, May 29, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/29/us/puerto-rico-deaths-hurricane.html</u>. <sup>2</sup> George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health, "Ascertainment of the Estimated Excess Mortality from Hurricane Maria in Puerto Rico," August 28, 2018,

https://publichealth.gwu.edu/sites/default/files/downloads/projects/PRstudy/Acertainment%20of%20the%20Estimat ed%20Excess%20Mortality%20from%20Hurricane%20Maria%20in%20Puerto%20Rico.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> New York Times, "Official Toll in Puerto Rico: 64. Actual Deaths May be 1,052." Frances Robles, December 9, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/12/08/us/puerto-rico-hurricane-maria-death-toll.html</u>.

report's release, the Puerto Rican government has officially raised the death count to reflect the report's estimate.<sup>4</sup>

As mentioned in the June 12<sup>th</sup> letter on this matter,<sup>5</sup> the inability to obtain an accurate accounting of fatalities following a natural disaster that occurred on U.S. soil has real and significant consequences. Compiling an accurate death toll is essential to understanding the true severity of conditions on the ground, identifying potential problems and vulnerabilities (e.g., understanding which populations and areas are at special risk during a disaster, and determining which of a disaster's possible impacts require investment in preparations and mitigation), assessing the quality of disaster response, and setting policy moving forward. These statistics also influence the amount of federal aid requested for pre- and post-disaster mitigation and adaptation plans (such as evacuation location needs<sup>6</sup>), which is of critical importance with this year's hurricane season underway.

A spokesman for the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) called the claims in the June 12<sup>th</sup> letter "absurd," adding, "The actual counting of disaster-related fatalities is the responsibility of local jurisdictions, not FEMA.... Our continued focus is on supporting Puerto Rico and disaster survivors through the recovery."<sup>7</sup> But what that response overlooks is that accurately counting disaster-related fatalities is inextricably linked to supporting survivors and establishing resilience and preparedness.

The June 12<sup>th</sup> letter on this subject also noted that FEMA provides financial assistance for funeral expenses caused by a presidentially declared emergency or major disaster. As noted in the response from Administrator Long, in order to be eligible for this funding an applicant must produce an "official death certificate that clearly indicates the death was attributed to the emergency or disaster, either directly or indirectly, or a signed statement from a state, territorial, tribal, or local government licensed medical official."<sup>8</sup>

In response to the June 12<sup>th</sup> letter on this matter, Administrator Long wrote that "[a]s of July 30, 2018, FEMA received 2,431 applications for funeral assistance, and determined 75 eligible for" assistance.<sup>9</sup> This means that 97% of applicants for funeral assistance either had been denied or had not received a response. Importantly, the George Washington University study concluded that the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) guidelines, which help ensure that

https://www.cnn.com/2018/08/28/health/puerto-rico-gw-report-excess-deaths/index.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> CNN, "Puerto Rico's new Hurricane Maria death toll is 46 times higher than the government's previous count," Leyla Santiago, Catherine E. Shoichet, and Jason Kravarik, August 28, 2018,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Senator Elizabeth Warren, "Members of Congress Press FEMA, HHS on Federal Government's Failures on Puerto Rico Fatality Count Following Hurricane Maria," press release, June 13, 2018,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/members-of-congress-press-fema-hhs-on-federal-governments-failures-on-puerto-rico-fatality-count-following-hurricane-maria.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Buzzfeed News, "A New Study Says Nearly 6,000 Died in Puerto Rico After Hurricane Maria. The Government Still Says 64 People Died," Nidhi Prakash, May 29, 2018, <u>https://www.buzzfeed.com/nidhiprakash/puerto-rico-death-toll-harvard-study?utm\_term=.gkB1E4E0#.wxdLqDq0</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Vox, "Sen. Warren blasts FEMA for doing nothing about Puerto Rico's hurricane death count," Alexia Fernández Campbell, June 13, 2018, <u>https://www.vox.com/2018/6/12/17453012/warren-democrats-fema-puerto-rico-death-count</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Letter from FEMA Administrator Brock Long to Senator Elizabeth Warren, August 14, 2018.
<sup>9</sup> Id.

medical certifiers know what constitutes a disaster-related death and how to document it on a death certificate,<sup>10</sup> were not consistently followed.

The study found a lack of awareness, lingering confusion, and concerns around the subjectivity of the determination by physicians and forensic physicians in Puerto Rico. It determined that these problems resulted in a "very small number of those completing death certificates ... relat[ing] the deaths to the hurricane."<sup>11</sup> Given that the death toll has officially increased to 2,975, we are concerned that there are many families who either qualified for such assistance and were denied, or are eligible for such assistance but are unable to produce the necessary documentation.

Other public reports also provide reason to be concerned. The morgue at the Puerto Rico Forensic Sciences Institute has been over capacity for months.<sup>12</sup> Cadavers stored in refrigerated trailers in the parking lot of the Puerto Rico Forensic Sciences Institute have emitted foul odors, prompting complaints.<sup>13</sup> Those trailers might not be equipped to withstand the summer heat.<sup>14</sup> Dozens of bodies have reportedly gone unclaimed because of "family or financial reasons,"<sup>15</sup> which raises questions about whether withheld funeral assistance is contributing to corpses remaining uninterred or possibly even causing them to decompose before burial.

To identify how the federal government plans to reflect the higher fatality count in their current disaster mitigation and adaptation plans for the island and provision of funding assistance to Puerto Ricans, we ask that you answer the following questions by September 24, 2018.

- 1. Given FEMA's repeated deference to local authorities on questions about fatality counts,<sup>16</sup> and its recent statement that FEMA "is not in a position to judge how many people died from Hurricane Maria,"<sup>17</sup> do FEMA and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) acknowledge and accept the official death count of 2,975?
  - a. If yes, are FEMA and HHS—in light of the newly revised fatality count reviewing or planning to review their respective responses to Hurricane Maria to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "A Reference Guide for Certification of Deaths in the Event of a Natural, Human-induced, or Chemical/Radiological Disaster," October 2017, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvss/vsrg/vsrg01.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health, "Ascertainment of the Estimated Excess Mortality from Hurricane Maria in Puerto Rico," August 28, 2018, p. 13,

 $<sup>\</sup>label{eq:https://publichealth.gwu.edu/sites/default/files/downloads/projects/PRstudy/Acertainment%20of%20the%20Estimated %20Excess%20Mortality%20from%20Hurricane%20Maria%20in%20Puerto%20Rico.pdf.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> AFP, "Puerto Rico's morgue is overflowing with unclaimed dead bodies after a storm nine months ago," June 11, 2018, <u>http://www.thejournal.ie/puerto-rico-morgue-dead-body-4065825-Jun2018/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Bloomberg, "Puerto Rico Morgue Moved Cadavers at 4 A.M. Amid Rising Scrutiny," Yalixa Rivera and Jonathan Levin, July 20, 2018, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-21/puerto-rico-morgue-moved-cadavers-at-4-a-m-amid-rising-scrutiny</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> El Vocero, "Crítica la situación en Ciencias Forenses," Maricarmen Rivera Sánchez, June 9, 2018, <u>https://www.elvocero.com/gobierno/cr-tica-la-situaci-n-en-ciencias-forenses/article\_4e062d72-6b84-11e8-8eb6-c3c3c3c6d03f.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Letter from FEMA Administrator Brock Long to Senator Elizabeth Warren, November 28, 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Letter from FEMA Administrator Brock Long to Senator Elizabeth Warren, August 14, 2018.

account for how each entity could have better supported Puerto Rico to reduce the number of fatalities?

- 2. The Milken Institute study noted that though every social stratum and age group were affected by excess mortality, the risk of death was higher and persistent for populations living in lower socioeconomic development municipalities and males over the age of 65.
  - a. Have FEMA and HHS ensured that their pre- and post-disaster mitigation and adaptation plans have kept these high-risk populations in mind?
    - i. If so, how?
    - ii. If not, why?
- 3. Given the near-certainty that many Puerto Ricans eligible for funeral assistance have not received it, and given the obvious need for many bodies to be claimed for proper burial or cremation, what is FEMA doing to expedite the funeral assistance process?
  - a. Administrator Long's response to the June 12<sup>th</sup> letter said, "Until FEMA contacts all applicants, an accurate number of total applicants eligible for funeral assistance is not available." How long do you expect it to take to contact all applicants?
  - b. How many personnel are involved in the process of contacting applicants?
  - c. Please provide a summary of how applications were resolved, and how many are still pending.
  - d. In light of the fact that few death certificates were properly recorded to reflect that an individual died as a result of the hurricane, will FEMA consider alternate documentation of the deceased from families seeking financial relief for funeral expenses?
  - e. Will FEMA reconsider denied applications for families that did not have correctly processed death certificates?
- 4. According to your August 14 response, HHS "leads the nation's medical and public health preparedness for, response to, and recovery from disasters and public health emergencies," "collaborates with ... partners across the country to improve readiness and response capabilities," and "provides medical care and delivers medical supplies and provides expertise to help communities maintain health care operations."<sup>18</sup>
  - a. One of the most important roles of medical professionals in responding to, and recovering from, a disaster is to account for those who have perished. The George Washington University report indicated that the physicians who were given CDC death certificate guidelines by the Puerto Rico Vital Statistics Registry (PRVSR) had "no formal training,"<sup>19</sup> "lingering confusion about the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Letter from FEMA Administrator Brock Long to Senator Elizabeth Warren, August 14, 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health, "Ascertainment of the Estimated Excess Mortality from Hurricane Maria in Puerto Rico," August 28, 2018, p. 12,

https://publichealth.gwu.edu/sites/default/files/downloads/projects/PRstudy/Acertainment%20of%20the%20Estimat ed%20Excess%20Mortality%20from%20Hurricane%20Maria%20in%20Puerto%20Rico.pdf.

guidelines,"<sup>20</sup> or "expressed reluctance to relate deaths to hurricanes due to concern about the subjectivity of this determination and about liability."<sup>21</sup>

- i. Will HHS work with PRVSR to ensure that physicians and forensic physicians have adequate training and understanding of the CDC guidelines?
- b. Would nationwide best practices guidance for quantifying mortality and significant morbidity post-natural disaster better enable HHS to "lead[] the nation's medical and public health preparedness for, response to, and recovery from disasters and public health emergencies" and "collaborate[] with ... partners across the country to improve readiness and response capabilities"?
- Does FEMA believe it has the authority to provide funding to the Puerto Rico Forensic Sciences Institute to help it manage the backlog of bodies in its facilities?
   a. If yes: has FEMA done so? If not, why not?

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator

Chris Van Hollen United States Senator

Catherine Cortez Masto United States Senator

Bernard Sanders United States Senator

<sup>20</sup> *Id.* at p. iii. <sup>21</sup> *Id.*  Sincerely,

Kirsten Gillibrand

Kirsten Gillibrand // United States Senator

Edward J. Markey **O** United States Senator

Richard Blumenthal United States Senator

Kamala D. Harris United States Senator

nti ick

Richard J. Durbin United States Senator

Nydia M. Velázquez Member of Congress

Seth Moulton

Member of Congress

la h Raúl M. Grijalva

Member of Congress

hauro Kosa (

Rosa L. DeLauro Member of Congress

Niki Tsongas Member of Congress

atherine M. Clark

Katherine Clark Member of Congress



United States Senator

Bennie Thompson

Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat Member of Congress

ulm J. Bryli

Brendan F. Boyle Member of Congress

Donald S. Beyer Jr. Member of Congress

James P. McGovern Member of Congress

Bill Pamel

Bill Pascrell, Jr. Member of Congress